Parks & Recreation Council
LOCATION:  Nature Center at Trap Pond State Park 
33587 Bald Cypress Lane
Laurel, DE 19956
Thursday, May 3, 2012
9:30 a.m.
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I.
Introductions/Announcements
Chairman Ron Mears called the Council meeting to order at 9:37 a.m. and welcomed the group.
 II.  
Official Business/Council Activities


A.  Approval of Meeting Minutes
Ron Mears asked for Council approval of the February 2, 2012 minutes.  John Williams made a motion to approve, Greg Johnson seconded the motion. The motion was unanimously carried.


B.  Chairman’s Report- None given.

C.  Council Member Reports:


      1.  Fort Delaware Society – Esther Knotts read an email from Bill Robelen.
At the annual luncheon meeting in February, the following new officers were elected:   Chairman of the Board – Bill Robelen

President – Kay Keenan

Vice President (re-elected) – Edith Mahoney

Secretary – Roberta Steele

Treasurer – Tom Smith

The Standards for Excellence document was approved by the Board and is on file in the Society office.
Three RFQs were sent to local contractors to install historically correct gutters and downspouts on the Society’s headquarters building.  

The mission statement was rewritten to be more concise and to more accurately reflect the Society’s present position.  It reads, “To foster an awareness of the existence and significance of Fort Delaware and preserve its legacy”.

The 2012 season at the Fort is well underway with school groups visiting during the week.  The regular summer season for the public begins in June. 
2.  Natural Areas Advisory Council – John Williams reported.
At their last Council meeting, Secretary Collin O’Mara made a presentation regarding the Bayshore initiative.
The Council is considering the declaration of Spring Creek (Johnny Cake Landing Road) in Frederica and the Yardley Dale Tract as nature preserves.

The management plans continue to be discussed.   

3.  Wildlife Management Committee – No report given.

      4.  Resident Curatorship – Ray Bivens reported. 
Vicki and Mike Brace are anticipating fully submitting their application for a house at Fort DuPont.

Janet Katznelson signed a curatorship agreement with New Castle County and is no longer pursuing one at Fort DuPont.



The process has begun to offer the Sarah Brooks House as a curatorship.  

Clyde suggested moving slowly on curatorships in Fort DuPont because of the impending redevelopment efforts.  Chazz agreed and said provisions will be made in any new contracts.
III. 
Public Comment – none
IV. 
Staff Reports
A. Policy/Legislation – Chazz reported.
Chazz commented on how appropriate it was that the Council was meeting at Trap Pond State Park, the first State Park, as the State Park Commission was enacted 75 years ago.  Ron Breeding welcomed the Council to Healthy Kids Day and stated that over 1000 4th graders were taking part in the activities of the day.  Ron also complimented the staff on all of their hard work in making the event a success.

Chazz updated the Council on legislation which would offer one-half price annual passes to military personnel.  The legislation passed the House and is in the Senate.  Council members were concerned about the impact this legislation will have on the Parks budget.  Chazz said the Division has spoken with the legislators regarding the possibility of raising fees and changing the process so that fees could be increased with administrative approval versus legislative approval. Chazz will provide an update at the next meeting.  Greg Johnson asked if the Council could provide an endorsement regarding the change in process.  Chazz said once a consensus is made about the specifics of the new process, the Division would appreciate an endorsement from the Council.  
The Division expects the White Clay Creek Advisory Council to introduce legislation or a resolution to extend the longevity of the Council. John Williams asked if the Parks and Recreation Council could do anything to discourage the reappointment of the White Clay Creek Advisory Council. Discussion continued regarding the fact that the Parks and Recreation Council had opposed the original resolution and that the legislation had passed regardless.
B. Section Updates
1. Personnel – Esther Knotts reported the personnel updates.
2. Office of Administration – Greg Abbott reported.  
Greg discussed the continued growth in internet permit sales, marketing promotions, 2012 rates, fees and charges, upgrades to the State Park website including the creation of YouTube videos, and Parks Summer Activity Guides and Welcome Kits.  In addition, Greg updated the Council on volunteer services including the new internship program, volunteer groups, new host procedures, the Friends’ forum, and the Standards of Excellence Institute Training in Non-Profit Accountability and Ethics in Operations. John Williams mentioned that nationwide there has been an increase in lawsuits involving volunteer interns and wage and hour laws.  Greg said that Glen has been very diligent about ensuring we avoid those issues.  

Ron Mears asked Greg if the Division has had success recruiting a “high profile” person to promote Delaware State Parks.  Greg said that the Division would like to pursue having Elena Della Donne do a public service announcement. 

Greg provided an update on the camping cabins at Cape Henlopen stating there are 63 reservations for the cabins already this summer which will generate $25,254.00.  
Greg offered to share YouTube videos at the next meeting.  
3. Operations and Programming – Steve Savidge and Ray Bivens reported.
Ray reported on the new 16 inch gun at Cape Henlopen and the three controlled burns and shared public comments from the Trip Advisor.

Steve stated that 26 arrests have been made at the Polly Drummond Yard Waste site.  He described the surplus enforcement items the Division received from the Law Enforcement Support Office (LESO), updated the Council on the progress made in the investigation into a car burglary ring in Wilmington and mentioned the hiring of a fully certified reserve ranger.  

               3.  Planning, Preservation and Development –   Matt Chesser reported.

         Matt briefed the Council on current projects being tackled by the Park Resource Office
         including several trail upgrades, upcoming public workshops, and a planned event to 

         celebrate the completion of Phase I of the Auburn Valley Trails project.   

         Matt stated that the Land Preservation Office is negotiating or facilitating nine

         statewide projects for the Division of Fish and Wildlife. 

Matt also updated the Council on projects the Office of Design and Development is     working on including camping cabins and a structural investigation of the pier at Cape Henlopen, upgrades to the Southeast Day Area at Delaware Seashore, and a sump pump installation at Ft. DuPont.
Clyde asked if a contract agreement had been made for Deerfield to manage the Garrisons Lake Golf Course.  Greg said the contract should be executed in 30 days. Greg discussed the removal of the trailer from Garrisons.  Greg will provide pictures at the next meeting. 
Greg shared with the Council that the parking lot project at Deerfield is nearly complete. Greg will bring photos to the next meeting. 
Clyde stated there is a conservation alert at Fort Delaware regarding White Nose Syndrome.  The alert requests that visitors use caution, wipe their feet, and not touch the walls at the Fort.  The alert is an attempt to contain and stop the spread of the fungus.   
V.  
Delaware Land and Water Conservation Trust Funds (DTF) – Bob Ehemann reported. 
Bob Ehemann presented two DTF requests for this quarter; the Town of Fenwick Island requested beach access mats and the Townsend Community Park requested assistance with Phase II of the renovation.  
John Williams made a motion to approve the requests for $119,000 but noted that the Council doesn’t want to foster the idea that the Division will continue to fund the beach access mats forever. Greg Johnson seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.  

VII. 
Old Business
A. Smoking Policy – Paul Nicholson made a presentation regarding the Tobacco Use Restriction Policy.

B. John Williams asked about the possibility of a National Park in Delaware.  Chazz said that is still a possibility and legislation has been introduced.  However, Chazz feels it might be difficult for the legislation to pass.  If it does pass, the only area affected in our Division may be the First State Heritage Park at Dover. 
C. Ron Mears asked if the Indian River Inlet Bridge had opened and how park improvements at the Inlet are progressing.  Matt Chesser explained that DelDot does not have the money in their budget right now for the park improvements. DelDot is waiting to see if they will have the money in next year’s budget to complete the projects they agreed to.  Matt will bring the latest plans and budget information to the next meeting.   
VI.  
New Business
A. John Williams said that next year is Wilmington’s 375th anniversary.  There may be an opportunity for Parks to get involved.  Chazz will follow up with Hunter Lott on that possibility. 
B. Fort Christina is proposing an archeological dig to find the original Fort Christina.  
VII.  
   Upcoming Events
A. Next Meeting of the Parks and Recreation Council – August 2nd – 9:30 a.m. Council discussed meeting in Battery 519 at Cape Henlopen.  
VII.  
Meeting Adjournment – Clyde Shipman made a motion to adjourn, Greg Johnson seconded.  The motion carried and the meeting adjourned at 11:32 a.m. 
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